
	
MINUTES	of	the	
	
82nd	Annual	Meeting	
	
Quonochontaug	Central	Beach	Fire	District	
	
September	17,	2011	
	
		
	
		I.		Call	to	Order	and	Opening	Remarks:		
	
The	Quonochontaug	Central	Beach	Fire	District	(“QCBFD”)	Moderator,	Stephen	
Long,	called	the	Annual	Meeting	to	order	on	September	17,	2011,	at	10:07	a.m.	at	
the	Quonochontaug	Grange	on	Route	1	in	Charlestown,	Rhode	Island.		The	agenda	
for	the	meeting	is	attached	as	Exhibit	A.	
	
The	Moderator	then	led	the	group	in	reciting	the	Pledge	of	Allegiance.	
	
The	Moderator	asked	the	clerk,	Heather	Cady,	if	a	quorum	was	present	under	the	
QCBFD	By-Laws	and	whether	the	meeting	was	in	compliance	with	the	laws	of	the	
State	of	Rhode	Island.		The	Clerk	responded	yes.		The	Moderator	explained	that	a	
quorum	exists	if	QCBFD	voters	representing	30%	of	the	fire	district’s	lots	are	
represented	at	the	meeting.		
	
The	Moderator	reminded	those	present	that	QCBFD	is	a	municipality	and	not	an	
association.		He	also	stated	that	any	new	motions	must	be	presented	in	writing	to	
the	Clerk,	seconded	and	discussed.		Under	Section	8	of	Article	3	of	the	By-Laws,	any	
such	new	motion	must	be	passed	by	65%	of	those	voting	at	the	meeting.		Other	
motions	may	be	passed	by	a	simple	majority.	
	
A	moment	of	silence	was	observed	for	the	following	QCBFD	residents	who	passed	
away	this	year:	
	
												Frances	Kearney	
	
												Jeffrey	Boucher	
	
The	Moderator	then	recognized	the	many	volunteers	who	work	tirelessly	to	make	
QCBFD	function	and	prosper.		He	noted	that	some	deserve	special	recognition	for	
outstanding	service:		George	Prior,	for	his	tireless	work	on	the	road	resurfacing	
project;	Kate	Thornton,	for	her	commitment	as	the	webmaster	of	QCBFD;	Dede	
Consoli,	for	her	efforts	on	Merchandise	Sales.	The	Moderator	also	recognized	and	
thanked	five	QCBFD	Commissioners	who	are	retiring	this	year:		Mark	McEnroe,	
Ballfield;	Ted	Gilpin,	Boating;	Peter	Rettig,	Civic	Improvement;	Ron	Ruel,	Police	



Protection;	Barb	Ruel,	Special	Events.		The	Moderator	also	recognized	the	great	
success	of	the	QCBFD	Fourth	of	July	Parade,	the	annual	Quonnie	golf	tournament	
and	the	Closing	Picnic.		A	round	of	applause	followed.	
	
II.		Notification	of	Annual	Meeting	and	Approval	of	Minutes	from	the	2010	QCBFD	
Annual	Meeting:	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	to	approve	the	Minutes	of	the	2010	QCBFD	Annual	Meeting.		
The	motion	was	seconded	and	passed	unanimously.	
	
III.		Committee	Reports:		Each	QCBFD	Commissioner	then	gave	a	summary	of	
his/her	committee’s	work	over	the	past	year.		Each	committee	report	provided	is	
included	as	an	attachment	to	these	minutes.		Any	additional	discussion	of	note	is	
detailed	below,	within	the	body	of	the	minutes.	
	
	 A.		Real	Estate	–	Tom	Battista:		See	attached	Exhibit	B.		Tom	Battista	referred	
to	his	report	and	then	thanked	his	committee	members	for	their	hard	work.		One	
resident	inquired	as	to	whether	the	survey	of	QCBFD	could	be	made	available	
online.	
	
	 B.		Public	Works	–	George	Prior:		See	attached	Exhibit	C.		George	Prior	read	
the	attached	Public	Works	report	and	ended	by	thanking	his	committee	members	
for	their	hard	work.		
	
	 C.		Long	Range	Planning	–	Dick	Stabnick:		Dick	Stabnick	thanked	the	Long	
Range	Planning	Committee	members	for	their	hard	work.	
	
												Dick	Stabnick	discussed	the	status	of	the	mandate	to	restore	Fresh	Pond	to	its	
original,	pristine	state.		Dick	Stabnick	explained	that	the	cleanup	of	Fresh	Pond	
involved	several	components,	including	the	quality	of	the	water	in	the	pond,	the	
quantity	of	water	in	the	pond	and	the	effect	on	the	pond	of	invasive	species	such	as	
phragmites.		It	was	announced	that	an	information	session	on	Fresh	Pond	had	been	
held	for	the	QCBFD	community.		Dick	Stabnick	explained	that,	after	extensive	
research,	the	Long	Range	Planning	Committee	has	determined	that	the	only	way	to	
restore	Fresh	Pond	is	to	spray	the	invasive	weeds.		QCBFD	will	file	an	application	
with	the	State	of	Rhode	Island	and	CRMC.		If	the	CRMC	application	is	approved,	the	
spraying	must	take	place	in	the	early	fall.		Dick	Stabnick	explained	that	the	spraying	
process	is	monitored	by	the	State	of	Rhode	Island.		Dick	Stabnick	also	explained	that	
in	addition	to	QCBFD	applying	for	a	permit	to	remove	the	phragmites,	QCBFD	might	
apply	for	conservation	funding	from	the	State	of	Rhode	Island.		The	Long	Range	
Planning	Committee	did	not	include	in	today’s	annual	budget	a	motion	to	restore	
Fresh	Pond	because	the	committee	felt	it	was	premature.		Dick	Stabnick	explained	
that	the	committee’s	suggestion	is	to	apply	for	the	permits	to	spray	and	if	granted,	
hold	an	informational	session	to	explain	the	process	to	the	QCBFD	community.	
	
												Dick	Stabnick	questioned	the	residents	present	at	the	Annual	Meeting:	



	
												1.		Does	the	QCBFD	community	want	to	do											something	to	restore	Fresh	
Pond?		If	the	answer	is	no,	we	stop	the	process.	
	
												2.		If	the	answer	is	yes,	how	should	QCBFD	eradicate	the	invasive	phragmites?	
	
												Dick	Stabnick	suggested	to	the	community	that	QCBFD	apply	for	a	permit	to	
spray	and	if	such	permit	is	granted,	hold	an	information	session	to	educate	QCBFD	
residents.	
	
												Dick	Stabnick	then	opened	the	floor	to	questions	from	residents.	
	
												1.		Bob	Beach	inquired	as	to	how	effective	the	first	application	of	chemicals	
would	be.		Dick	Stabnick	answered	that	the	initial	spraying	is	75-80%	effective,	but	
that	the	entire	process	requires	three	spraying	applications.	
	
												2.		Diane	McEnroe	asked	if	there	were	other	examples	of	treated	ponds	where	
nearby	water	is	used	for	drinking	water.		Dick	Stabnick	answered	that	Watch	Hill	
has	no	known	case	of	chemical	contamination	in	any	well	used	for	drinking	water.		
Dick	Stabnick	explained	that	the	application	to	spray	simply	allows	QCBFD	to	
proceed	if	we	choose	to.	
	
												3.		Julie	Low	responded	that	she	believes	the	pond	that	was	cleaned	up	in	
Watch	Hill	is	significantly	smaller	than	Fresh	Pond	and	so	she	doesn’t	feel	it’s	
comparable.		Julie	Low	stated	that	Trustom	Pond,	however,	is	huge	and	she	feels	it	
would	be	more	comparable.		Dick	Stabnick	explained	that	the	phragmites	would	be	
sprayed,	not	the	water	itself.	
	
												4.		Dick	Campbell	stated	that	the	QCBFD	aquifer	flows	from	the	north	and	that	
our	reservoir	is	north	of	Fresh	Pond.	
	
												5.		Anne	Doyle	spoke	out	in	support	of	hearing	both	sides	of	the	presentation,	
pros	and	cons.		Anne	Doyle	expressed	her	desire	for	a	balanced	presentation	on	the	
cleanup	of	the	pond.	
	
												6.		Kay	Noonan	responded	that	she	believes	that	Watch	Hill	is	on	the	Westerly	
water	system	and	so	would	be	a	different	case	from	QCBFD.	
	
												7.		Brewster	Blackall	reported	that	the	chemical	used	for	spraying	has	a	half	
life	of	only	48	hours	and	that	after	four	to	five	days,	it	is	gone.	
	
												8.		Dede	Consoli	stated	that	the	timing	of	the	last	information	session	was	not	
ideal	for	many	people	and	that	the	information	session	should	be	held	when	most	
residents	are	around	to	attend	the	meeting.		She	explained	that	QCBFD	must	hear	
both	sides	of	the	issue.	
	



												9.		Jim	Blair	responded	that	QCBFD	held	an	informational	
presentation/meeting	in	2006,	another	meeting	was	held	this	year	in	2011	and	now	
the	community	is	planning	another	after	applying	for	the	permit.		Jim	Blair	stated	
that	it	seems	we’ve	gone	above	and	beyond	the	call	on	this	and	that	the	Long	Range	
Planning	Committee	has	worked	diligently	on	researching	the	issues.		Jim	Blair	
expressed	his	view	that	QCBFD	should	proceed	with	the	restoration	of	Fresh	Pond.	
	
													 10.		A	resident	questioned	if	any	natural	alternatives	existed,	for	example	
using	salt	water	to	flush	the	pond.		He	stated	that	algae	growth	would	happen	
regardless,	due	to	the	fertilizers	residents	put	on	their	lawns.	
	
												Dick	Stabnick	answered	this	question	by	explaining	that	QCBFD	has	
researched	using	a	mower,	but	mowing	is	not	feasible	because	of	rocks	and	a	low	
effectiveness	rate	(30-40%).		Dick	Stabnick	also	explained	that	salt	water	would	not	
fix	the	problem.		QCBFD	would	have	to	pump	in	such	quantities	of	salt	water	that	it	
would	be	ecologically	and	economically	unfeasible.	
	
												George	Prior	added	that	algae	are	not	the	issue	here;	invasive	plants	are	the	
issue--and	the	problem.		George	Prior	explained	that	algae	have	not	been	shown	to	
be	a	problem	in	Fresh	Pond.	
	
													 11.		Ted	Kaplan	inquired	as	to	what	the	financial	cost	would	be	to	the	QCBFD	
community.		Dick	Stabnick	described	the	financial	costs,	beginning	in	year	one	and	
continuing	on	through	year	three.		Dick	Stabnick	explained	that	the	real	expense	lies	
in	the	harvesting	and	burning	of	the	invasive	weeds.	
	
													 12.		Roy	Jacobsen	stated	that	Fresh	Pond	is	a	beautiful	natural	resource	for	
the	community	and	that	QCBFD	should	fix	it.		Roy	Jacobsen	expressed	his	belief	that	
QCBFD	should	proceed	with	the	permitting	process.	
	
													 13.		Ellen	Frost	asked	for	clarification	that	today,	QCBFD	is	only	talking	about	
the	application	and	permitting	process	and	nothing	else.	
	
													 14.		Bobbie	Woronow	questioned	what	the	time	frame	to	act	is	once	a	permit	
has	been	approved.	
	
	 D.		Civic	Improvement	–Peter	Rettig:		See	attached	Exhibit	D.		Peter	Rettig	
read	the	attached	Civic	Improvement	report.		He	then	thanked	his	committee	
members.	
	
	 E.			Police	Protection	–	Stephen	Long	for	Ron	Ruel:		See	attached	Exhibit	E.		
Stephen	Long	read	the	attached	Police	Protection	report	and	ended	by	thanking	Ron	
Ruel’s	committee	members.		Stephen	Long	discussed	evacuation	procedures	in	the	
town	of	Charlestown	and	mentioned	that	the	Charlestown	Police	have	requested	
residents	to	provide	cell	phone	numbers	for	911	“robo-calls”	in	the	event	of	an	
emergency.	



	
						Stephen	Long	then	reported	on	the	increased	usage	of	golf	carts	in	the	QCBFD	
community	and	the	unfortunate	incidence	of	reckless	driving	of	such	carts	by	
certain	residents.		Stephen	Long	reported	that,	overall,	golf	cart	usage	in	QCBFD	had	
been	conducted	in	a	more	responsible	manner	this	summer.		
	
A	MOTION	was	made	that	the	attached	rules	on	the	safe	operation	of	golf	carts	
(Exhibit	F)	be	adopted.		The	motion	was	seconded.		No	vote	was	taken	at	this	point	
(see	below	for	the	vote	on	the	amended	motion).	
	
Dede	Consoli	presented	an	amendment,	in	writing,	to	the	above	Golf	Cart	Usage	
Resolution.		The	proposed	amendment	was	to	require	that	all	golf	carts	be	subject	to	
the	same	rules	and	regulations	as	motor	vehicles	in	the	QCBFD	beach	parking	lot,	
including	requiring	beach	parking	lot	stickers	and	passes.	
	
A	discussion	on	the	proposed	amendment	ensued,	followed	by	a	vote	on	the	
proposed	amendment.	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	to	amend	the	Golf	Cart	Usage	Resolution	as	described	above.		
The	motion	was	seconded.		The	motion	for	the	amendment	was	passed	by	a	vast	
majority.	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	that	the	attached	rules	on	the	safe	operation	of	golf	carts	
(Exhibit	G)	be	adopted.		This	motion	represents	the	final,	amended	version	of	the	
Golf	Cart	Usage	Resolution.		The	motion	was	seconded	and	passed	unanimously.		Joe	
DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	27	“yes”	votes,	1	“no”	vote	and	5	
abstentions.	
	
	 F.			Beach	&	Dunes	–	Roy	Jacobsen	for	Shari	Frost:		See	attached	Exhibit	H.		In	
Shari	Frost’s	absence,	Roy	Jacobsen	read	the	attached	report	and	thanked	the	
committee	members	for	their	dedication	and	hard	work.		Roy	Jacobsen	explained	
that	the	attached	report	was	prepared	before	Hurricane	Irene	and	that	the	beach	
(and	fence)	had	suffered	extensive	damage	from	the	storm.	
	
	 G.		Tennis	&	Golf	–	Cecelia	McCulloch:		See	attached	Exhibit	I.		Cecelia	
McCulloch	thanked	her	committee	for	its	dedication	and	hard	work.		Cecelia	
McCulloch	then	presented	Bill	Meyer	a	certificate	for	winning	his	age	group	bracket	
in	the	Fourth	of	July	Fun	Run.		
	
	 H.		Ballfield	&	Playground	–	Vinny	Reppucci	for	Mark	McEnroe:		See	attached	
Exhibit	J.		Vinny	Reppucci	read	Mark	McEnroe’s	report	on	a	successful	Quonnie	
softball	season.		Mark	McEnroe’s	report	highlighted	the	Old	Goats’	continued	recent	
domination	of	the	Young	Men	(the	Old	Goats	took	the	season	series	against	the	
Young	Men	five	games	to	two),	in	a	softball	season	that	saw	three	games	lost	to	a	
party,	a	hurricane	and	a	tropical	storm.		Mark	McEnroe’s	report	thanked	both	Rich	



Thompsen,	for	his	ongoing	and	invaluable	help	each	weekend	with	field	
preparation/catching,	and	the	spectators,	for	their	support	at	the	games.	
	
	 I.				Special	Events	–	Barbara	Ruel:		See	attached	Exhibit	K.		Barbara	Ruel	
thanked	her	committee	for	its	hard	work.		Barbara	Ruel	detailed	several	civic	
improvement	projects	that	were	funded	by	the	Special	Events	committee.		Barbara	
Ruel	announced	the	2012	Fourth	of	July	Parade	theme	–	“Quonnie	Watches	T.V.”.	
	
	 J.			Boating	–	Brewster	Blackall	and	Julie	Low	for	Ted	Gilpin:		Julie	Low	read	
Ted	Gilpin’s	report.		Brewster	Blackall	reported	that	more	space	has	been	opened	up	
at	the	boat	launch.		The	brush	has	been	cleared	at	the	boat	launch	area.		Brewster	
Blackall	reported	that	approximately	90	stickers	were	purchased	in	2011	from	
Boating.		Brewster	Blackall	then	discussed	the	need	to	identify	boats,	cars	and	
people	utilizing	the	boat	launch.		Brewster	Blackall	also	explained	that	moorings	are	
owned	by	the	town	of	Charlestown	and	that	there	is	a	wait	list	to	obtain	a	mooring.		
Several	questions	were	then	raised	by	QCBFD	residents.	
	
	 	 1.			Julia	Mathews	stated	that	there	were	too	many	kayaks	and	boats	at	
the	boat	launch,	especially	given	that	the	QCBFD	community	has	been	paying	for	
boat	launch	stickers.	
	
	 	 2.			Bill	Meyer	inquired	as	to	whether	QCBFD	will	clear	out	all	boats	
without	stickers	over	the	winter.		
	
	 	 3.			Barry	O’Brien	explained	that	QCBFD	should	build	another	boat	
rack	to	open	up	space.	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	that	the	current	boat	sticker	fee	for	use	of	the	boat	launch	area	
be	eliminated.		Upon	request	to	the	Boating	Commissioner,	two	boat	stickers	will	be	
available	(at	no	charge)	per	QCBFD	lot	number.		If	space	allows,	up	to	two	additional	
boat	stickers	will	be	available	per	QCBFD	lot	number.		Additionally,	it	is	resolved	
that	the	current	boat	sticker	fund	be	retained	for	future	maintenance	and	repair	of	
the	QCBFD	boat	launch	area.	
	
The	motion	was	seconded	and	passed	by	a	vast	majority.		Two	QCBFD	lots	voted	in	
opposition	to	the	motion.	
	
Joe	DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	29	“yes”	votes,	3	“no”	votes	and	1	
abstention.	
	
	 K.		Finance	–	Joe	DeMaio:		See	attached	Exhibit	L.		Joe	DeMaio	discussed	the	
proposed	2012	QCBFD	Budget	and	the	Budget	Notes,	both	of	which	were	mailed	to	
all	residents.		Joe	DeMaio	explained	how	the	Finance	Committee	asked	each	
Commissioner	to	detail	expenditures	for	his/her	committee.		
	



A	MOTION	was	made	that	the	2012	Budget,	including	an	approximate	$8,000	
increase	in	total	tax	revenues	(3.5%	above	2011),	as	approved	by	the	Board	of	
Governors,	be	approved.		Specifically,	you	are	approving	the	2012	Budget,	including	
a	3.5%	tax	increase,	and	a	total	tax	that	will	not	be	less	than	$235,000	nor	higher	
than	$239,000.		The	motion	was	seconded	and	passed	unanimously.	
	
Joe	DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	26	“yes”	votes,	5	“no”	votes	and	2	
abstentions.	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	that	the	Asset	Replacement	Fund,	established	and	effective	as	
of	January	1,	2007,	be	permanently	extended	as	a	prudent	means	of	setting	aside	the	
funds	necessary	to	meet	the	inevitable	capital	improvement	needs	of	QCBFD.		The	
amount	of	the	annual	contributions	and	withdrawals	to	such	fund	shall	be	
presented	to	and	voted	upon	by	the	QCBFD	as	part	of	the	annual	Budget.		The	
motion	was	seconded	and	passed	unanimously.		
	
Joe	DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	32	“yes”	votes,	0	“no”	votes	and	1	
abstention.	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	that	the	QCBFD	Board	of	Governors	be	authorized	to	spend	up	
to	$20,000	of	the	Contingency	Fund	if	and	when	necessary	to	meet	financial	
obligations	of	QCBFD	that	exceed	those	approved	in	the	Annual	Budget.		Any	such	
use	shall	require	the	approval	of	a	majority	of	the	QCBFD	Board	of	Governors.		The	
motion	was	seconded	and	passed	unanimously.	
	
Joe	DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	29	“yes”	votes,	3	“no”	votes	and	1	
abstention.	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	that	the	$500,000	Line	of	Credit	with	Washington	Trust,	
approved	for	a	five-year	period	by	QCBFD	at	the	Annual	Meeting	in	September	of	
2006,	be	renewed	for	an	additional	five	years.		This	$500,000	Line	of	Credit	may	be	
used	by	QCBFD	for	both	normal	operating	cash	flow	needs	and	emergencies,	in	
either	case	as	approved	by	a	majority	of	the	QCBFD	Board	of	Governors.		The	motion	
was	seconded	and	passed	unanimously.		
	
Joe	DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	32	“yes”	votes	and	1	“no”	vote.	
	
A	question	was	raised	by	a	QCBFD	resident	as	to	what	is	currently	outstanding	
under	QCBFD’s	$500,000	Line	of	Credit	with	Washington	Trust.		Joe	DeMaio	
responded	that	there	is	currently	nothing	($0)	outstanding	under	the	Line	of	Credit	
and	that	there	is	no	cost	to	maintain	such	Line	of	Credit.		Joe	DeMaio	also	reported	
that	the	rate	of	interest	on	the	Line	of	Credit	is	Prime	minus	1/2%.	
	
	 L.			Nominating	Committee	–	Sue	Birk:		See	attached	Exhibit	M.		Sue	Birk	
thanked	her	committee	members	for	their	hard	work	and	dedication.		Sue	Birk	
explained	that	the	Special	Events	committee	has	been	split	into	two	pieces:		1.		



Special	Events	and	2.		Merchandise	Sales	(which	will	be	run	by	Peter	Rettig).		Sue	
Birk	then	read	the	slate	of	QCBFD	Board	of	Governors	and	Commissioners	(see	
attached	Exhibit	M).	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	to	approve	the	slate	of	the	Board	of	Governors	and	
Commissioners	for	the	2011-2012	year,	as	recommended	by	the	Nominating	
Committee	(see	attached	Exhibit	M).		The	motion	was	seconded	and	passed	
unanimously.	
	
Joe	DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	32	“yes”	votes,	0	“no”	votes	and	1	
abstention.	
	
	 IV.		OLD	BUSINESS	–	Stephen	Long,	Moderator:	
	
Steve	Long	announced	that	there	was	no	Old	Business	to	discuss	that	had	not	
already	been	covered	at	the	meeting.	
	
	 V.		NEW	BUSINESS	–	Stephen	Long,	Moderator:	
	
	 	 A.		Jim	Blair:		Jim	Blair	questioned	if	Board	of	Governor	terms	are	for	
five	years.		The	reply	was	that	a	Board	member	can	serve	for	five	years,	but	must	be	
re-elected	by	vote	annually.		The	term	of	the	Moderator	is	three	years.		
	
	 	 B.		Suzanne	O’Brien	announced	that	she	was	collecting	non-perishable	
canned	goods	for	the	local	food	pantry.	
	
	 	 C.		Kate	Waterman:		Kate	Waterman	suggested	that	the	QCBFD	
community	maintain	one	original	beach	cottage	in	order	to	preserve	the	
community’s	history.		
	
	 	 D.		Brewster	Blackall:		Brewster	Blackall	supported	Kate	Waterman’s	
suggestion	and	requested	QCBFD	residents	to	share	their	old	photos	of	life	at	the	
beach.		
	
VI.		Legal	Resolutions:	
	
QCBFD’s	legal	counsel,	Stephen	Queenan,	of	Roberts,	Carroll,	Feldstein	&	Peirce,	
then	spoke.		He	read	the	following	motions:	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	to	Ratify	and	Approve	the	Acts	of	Officers	of	QCBFD.	
	
Resolved:		That	each	and	all	of	the	resolutions,	acts	and	proceedings	of	the	District	
Officers,	as	shown	by	the	records	of	the	respective	officers	in	carrying	out	and	
promoting	the	purposes,	objectives	and	interests	of	the	Quonochontaug	Central	
Beach	Fire	District,	be	and	the	same	are	approved,	ratified	and	hereby	made	the	acts	



and	deeds	of	the	Quonochontaug	Central	Beach	Fire	District.		The	motion	was	
seconded	and	passed	unanimously.	
	
Joe	DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	33	“yes”	votes	and	0	“no”	votes.	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	to	Authorize	the	Moderator	to	Appear	at	Hearings.	
	
Resolved:		That	the	Moderator,	or	such	person	or	persons	as	he	shall	designate,	be	
and	hereby	is	fully	authorized	and	empowered	to	enter	objections	or	legal	actions	
on	behalf	of	the	Quonochontaug	Central	Beach	Fire	District	in	reference	to	any	
zoning	matters	or	any	subject	affecting	the	properties	in	the	Quonochontaug	Central	
Beach	Fire	District.		The	motion	was	seconded	and	passed	unanimously.	
	
Joe	DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	33	“yes”	votes	and	0	“no”	votes.	
	
A	MOTION	was	made	to	Assess	and	Collect	a	Tax	on	Quonochontaug	Central	Beach	
Fire	District	property.	
	
Resolved:		That	the	electors	of	the	Quonochontaug	Central	Beach	Fire	District	
qualified	to	vote	in	the	District	Meeting	legally	assembled	on	September	17,	2011,	
hereby	order	the	assessment	and	collection	of	a	tax	on	ratable	property	of	said	
District	in	the	sum	of	no	less	than	$235,000	nor	higher	than	$239,000.		Said	tax	is	for	
ordinary	expenses	and	charges	for	the	interest	and	indebtedness	in	whole	or	in	part	
of	said	District	and	for	the	purposes	authorized	by	law.		The	Assessor	of	Taxes	shall	
assess	and	apportion	said	tax	on	the	inhabitants	and	ratable	property	of	said	District	
as	of	the	30th	day	of	June	2012	at	12:00	noon,	according	to	the	law,	and	shall	on	the	
completion	of	said	assessment	date,	certify	and	sign	the	same	and	deliver	the	same	
to	the	Collector	of	Taxes	on	or	before	the	1st	day	of	August	2012.		The	Collector	of	
Taxes,	on	receipt	of	said	assessment,	is	hereby	commanded	to	proceed	and	collect	
said	tax	on	the	persons	and	estates	liable	therefore.		Said	tax	shall	be	due	and	
payable	on	or	before	the	30th	day	of	September	2012,	and	all	remaining	unpaid	
balances	on	the	30th	day	of	September	2012,	shall	carry	interest	until	collected	at	a	
penalty	rate	of	12%	per	annum	upon	such	unpaid	taxes.		The	motion	was	seconded	
and	passed	unanimously.	
	
Joe	DeMaio	certified	Absentee	Ballot	votes	of	29	“yes”	votes,	3	“no”	votes	and	1	
abstention.	
	
VII.		Adjournment	–	Stephen	Long:	
	
Stephen	Long,	Moderator,	thanked	the	QCBFD	homeowners	for	attending	the	
meeting.		
	
A	MOTION	was	made	to	adjourn	the	meeting	at	12:00	p.m.		The	motion	was	
seconded	and	passed	unanimously.	
	



Respectfully	submitted,	
	
Heather	Dodge	Cady,	Clerk	
	
Quonochontaug	Central	Beach	Fire	District	






































